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President’s Report – Mark Armour 
 

While acknowledging that these past few months have been difficult for all of us, inside and outside of SABR, it is nonetheless 

important at least once per year to step back and recognize that SABR is fulfilling its mission. We are the foremost students and 

chroniclers of all things baseball. 

 

The highlight of SABR’s past 12 months, as usual, was the national convention held in San Diego last July. A West Coast convention 

can be a challenge for many of our members, and our resulting attendance is usually a bit less, but the host city, the weather, the 

ballpark, the hotel, the research presentations, the meetings, and the social gatherings were all stellar.  As usual, we all left tired but 

wanting more.  

 

The rest of SABR’s year was filled with accomplishment: local chapter meetings all over the country nearly every week; ground-

breaking research coming from all of our committees, whether it be Oral History, or Nineteenth Century, or Baseball Cards, or the 

Negro Leagues; outstanding published material, from the Bio and Games Projects, from our group and committee publications, and 

from our bedrock—the Baseball Research Journal.  All of this is better than ever. 

 

I had the opportunity to attend a couple of industry events last fall – the Rawlings Gold Glove Award Banquet, and baseball’s Winter 

Meetings. I was struck by how much respect SABR has earned in the baseball world, from the media, from teams, even from former 

players. When someone learned I was from SABR, I could tell that they immediately believed that I had a deep respect for the game 

and its people.  It was immensely gratifying, I assure you, a strong indication that we are on the right track. 

 

In late 2018 the SABR board hired Scott Bush as our new Executive Director and CEO, so the past 12 months were his first full year 

on the job. We continue to believe that we chose wisely-- the board could not be happier with the way the organization has been 

running, and especially how Scott and his staff have dealt with the COVID-19 pandemic. Although my first year as board president 

has included challenges I did not anticipate, including the postponement of SABR 50, I remain optimistic about SABR’s short- and 

long-term future thanks in large part to Scott and his team. The next year is SABR’s 50th, and there will be plenty of recognition of 

the past half century of SABR and of baseball.  

 

SABR is a much different organization than the one I joined in 1983.  I could not have imagined that SABR would one day have a 

Baseball Cards Committee, or have a Games Project, or host panels on Women in Baseball. Our expansion of focus is not driven from 

management, but from the membership—from its earliest days, members have organized themselves around projects or interests as 

they have seen fit. It is the job of the board and staff to encourage and support all of our research—whether it is the Records 

Committee (founded in 1975) or the Baseball Cards Committee (2016). Each committee, each chapter, each project, makes us all 

better. 

 

As a board, we remain dedicated to working for SABR and its members by: supporting member and committee research with research 

tools and outlets for publication; improving communication between members, chapters, and committees; and maintaining financial 

health and stability so we can do all of this for many years ahead.  It has been an honor to serve on SABR’s board, and I thank you for 

all our your help. 
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CEO’s Report – Scott Bush   
 

2019 was a period of meaningful growth for SABR and I am excited to provide the Board of Directors and membership with more 

details about the last year.  SABR has taken steps toward its vision of becoming the essential community for the world of baseball, 

which is evident throughout the information below and inside chapters everywhere.  As SABR completes its first 50 years, there are 

many reasons to believe the next 50 years will see the organization make even greater contributions to the understanding of the game 

of baseball. 

SABR Membership: SABR’s membership has grown by more than 400 since last year’s Annual Report.  This growth has been made 

possible by increased interest in SABR from students and young professionals, increased retention rates, and the work of chapter 

leaders.  The growth represents the first time since 2015 that SABR has seen an increase in members, and is a reversal of a 3% annual 

decrease trendline.  Membership growth should be expected in coming years as it is supported by several internal and external 

initiatives. Additional membership data is available elsewhere in the Annual Report. 

Development:  Ben Rose joined the SABR staff in March 2019 as SABR’s first director of development.  The efforts of Ben and the 

Friends of SABR committee have added value to SABR by increasing membership engagement and increasing organizational 

capacity.  Donation revenue has further diversified SABR’s overall revenue profile, making the organization less dependent on the 

success of events.  There is opportunity for the organization to grow even further through corporate and foundation gifts, and 

strategies are being implemented to earn such gifts.  More information about SABR’s development department can be found in the 

Friends of SABR Report in the appendix. 

SABR Research Committees: The 31 SABR committees continue to produce excellent research and many of them provided top 

speakers at their SABR 49 annual meetings. For a complete look at the accomplishments of SABR’s committees, please see the 

Research Committee Reports section in the appendix. 

SABR Chapters: SABR has reached 78 chapters worldwide with the addition of the Northeast Florida chapter based on Jacksonville.  

For a detailed look at the events that chapters put on and the speakers they hosted, please see the Chapter Reports section in the 

appendix. 

SABR’s Publications Program: With the continued guidance of Cecilia Tan, SABR published fall and spring editions of 

the Baseball Research Journal and offered both a print version of The National Pastime and an expanded digital version that was 

available to all SABR members.  

From last year’s convention in June 2019 through May 2020, SABR members have received free copies of the following SABR e-

books: 

 Kansas City Royals: A Royal Tradition 

 The Newark Eagles Take Flight: The Story of the 1946 Negro League Champions 

 Go-Go to Glory: The 1959 Chicago White Sox 
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 The Base Ball Palace of the World: Comiskey Park 

 The Babe 

 The Glorious Beaneaters of the 1890s 

 Green Cathedrals, 5th Edition 

 Whales, Terriers, and Terrapins: The Federal League 1914-15 

 Braves Win! Braves Win! Braves Win! The 1995 World Champion Atlanta Braves 

The success and prolific output of the SABR BioProject and the SABR Games Project has increased publishing frequency and SABR 

books now include 74 titles encompassing the breadth and depth of the research conducted by members. 

In addition, and Editorial Board was formed to guide the future of SABR’s publishing efforts. This body will be focused on increasing 

participation across SABR’s publishing projects and continuing to develop unique web publishing opportunities. 

SABRcast with Rob Neyer: SABRcast with Rob Neyer continues to create engagement opportunities for the organization while 

reflecting the values and mission of SABR.  Neyer, a long-time SABR member, lends his expertise as the host of the show and brings 

in guests from throughout the world of baseball.  The podcast delivers the SABR experience to a broader audience and is available on 

all streaming services. 

SABR BioProject: The BioProject now boasts more than 5,200 published biographies. The Baseball Biography Project is an ongoing 

effort to research and write comprehensive biographical articles on people who played or managed in the Major Leagues, or otherwise 

made a significant contribution to the sport.  Published biographies are a major driver of traffic to SABR.org and feature heavily in 

SABR books. 

SABR Games Project: More than 2,000 accounts of games have been produced by the SABR Baseball Games Project, an initiative 

that was formed to research, write, and publish accounts of Major League regular season, postseason, and All-Star Games, along with 

other games of historical significance. Entries span the Negro Leagues, Minor Leagues, and international and exhibition contests in 

addition to Major League Baseball games. 

Behind the Numbers: Baseball SABR Style: This weekly baseball analytics show completed its fifth year on SiriusXM. The one-hour 

show airs on MLB Network Radio and is available to subscribers nationwide on XM Channel 89, Sirius Channel 209 and on the 

SiriusXM Internet Radio app. The show is hosted by former SABR President Vince Gennaro and focuses on examining and 

interpreting the statistical analysis that plays a critical role in baseball today. The show features guests from MLB teams, the media, 

and members of SABR. 

SABR’s partnership with Rawlings: This marked the seventh year of this collaboration as the SABR Defensive Index (SDI) played 

a key role in the selection of the Rawlings Gold Glove Award winners. The winners of the 2019 Rawlings Platinum Glove Awards 

presented by SABR were announced by SABR CEO Scott Bush at the Rawlings Gold Glove Award Banquet in November. The award 
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is decided by a combination of fan votes and the SDI. The SDI considers a fielder’s range, his arm and sure-handedness, along with 

his outstanding plays. 

SABR’s relationship with MLB: SABR continues to work closely with Major League Baseball, particularly on initiatives related to 

diversity.  SABR hosted dozens of young professionals enrolled in MLB’s Diversity Pipeline Program at the SABR Analytics 

Conference and assisted in their professional growth.  Major League Baseball remains a great supporter of SABR and its mission. 

SABR.org: SABR.org enjoyed another record-setting year in 2019, reaching new heights with 3.9 million pageviews and 2.5 million 

total visitors for the first time, thanks to another thrilling baseball season with record-setting feats, four-home run games, triple plays, 

and two controversial World Series scandals 100 years apart — all stories for which we provided invaluable context and interesting 

content throughout the year. 

In 2019, the SABR website saw an average of more than 149,000 unique visitors per month, nearly a 25% increase over our monthly 

average in 2018. We shattered our all-time monthly traffic record in October 2019 with 187,293 unique visitors and surpassed six 

digits (100,000) in unique visitors during all 12 months, the first time that's happened in a single year.  In addition, SABR.org’s top 

seven months in unique visitors all occurred in 2019. 

The 2016 responsive redesign of the entire website continues to pay dividends, as SABR.org’s share of mobile traffic surpassed 60 

percent for the first time.  

On social media, SABR surpassed 59,000 followers on Twitter in the fall of 2019 and our list of SABR members active on that 

platform has grown to more than 700. Our Facebook page also includes more than 10,000 followers. 

A re-designed SABR.org will launch in June of 2020.  The new design is focused on an improved user experience and visual appeal 

while a new search engine will better connect SABR’s rich content archive.  Over time, all SABR content will be searchable and 

connected which will increase pageviews and highlight SABR’s value to members and the broader baseball community. 

SABR’s Data Program: Under the direction of Sean Lahman, who heads up SABR’s data program, and the many volunteers who 

work with Sean, it was another strong year.  

Highlights from the past year include: 

 Maintenance and updates to SABR’s player register 

 Continued work on Minor Leagues Database, with a focus on early leagues 

 Support for the Minor Leagues ballparks project  

 Work with Business of Baseball committee on MLB front office employee database project 

 Working with members and committees on digitizing datasets and source materials.  

 Improvements and updates to the Home Run Log, Triple Plays Database, no-hitters, and similar collections. 
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 Support for TSN card project.  

 Review and update of master SABR data archive 

 

SABR Events 

SABR 49: More than 400 SABR members and guests joined us in San Diego at the Manchester Grand Hyatt for a unique annual 

convention just blocks from the spectacular Petco Park. The week included entertaining speakers, research presentations, committee 

meetings, the annual Ross Adell Welcome Reception, an Awards Luncheon, the Donors Breakfast, Annual Business Meeting, and a 

memorable Trivia Contest.  

Padres assistant general manager Josh Stein opened the festivities with welcoming remarks and former Padres Randy Jones, Steve 

Garvey, Mark Sweeney, and Kurt Bevacqua delighted the crowd with stories of their favorite Padres moments. Another highlight was 

the Baseball Encyclopedia 50th Anniversary Panel with John Thorn, David Neft, David W. Smith, and Sean Forman. Another panel 

focused on Women in Baseball with Jean Ardell, Ila Borders, Perry Barber, Jewel Greenberg, Justine Siegal, Janet Marie Smith, and 

Kelsie Whitmore.  

Attendees visited the San Diego Central Library’s Sullivan Family Baseball Research Center and watched a special screening of Moe 

Berg: The Spy Behind Home Plate. Petco Park served as a picturesque setting for a game between the Padres and St. Louis 

Cardinals where we enjoyed a view of the city skyline and saw the Padres win 3-1.  The SABR 49 committee meetings included guest 

speakers such as Rob Fitts, Roberta J. Newman, Norman Macht, and more.  

SABR Analytics Conference: The ninth annual SABR Analytics Conference was held March 13-15, 2020 amidst significant turmoil 

due to COVID-19.  Using the Renaissance Hotel Downtown Phoenix as a base of operations, the conference brought together industry 

leaders to share insights into where the game is going and to discuss cutting edge research presentations in a virtual environment.  The 

live stream of the conference led to significantly more viewers conference content than typically attend. The conference kicked off 

with a welcome from MLB Network’s Brian Kenny and speakers included Mike Ferrin of MLB Network Radio, Eno Sarris from The 

Athletic, Jay Jaffe of Fangraphs, Jonny Gomes of the Arizona Diamondbacks, and former big leaguer Rickie Weeks.  

Jason Bernard, Greg Cain, Clay Nunnally, and Daren Willman from Major League Baseball gave an update on the Statcast system. 

The Technology Panel included TJ Barra of MLB, Scott Coleman of Kinatrax, and Seth Daniels of Rapsodo. The Automated Strike 

Zone panel featured former Giants general manager Bobby Evans, Ben Jedlovec of MLB, and Wayne Greiner of Greiner Agencies 

Inc. 

A total of 20 teams from high schools and universities competed in the Diamond Dollars Case Competition with Virginia Polytechnic 

University taking home the title. Sabermetic pioneer Sean Forman was honored with the fourth SABR Analytics Conference Lifetime 

Achievement Award, which was presented by SABR CEO Scott Bush.   

SABR/IWBC Arizona Fall League Experience: The SABR/IWBC Arizona Fall League Experience was held on Thursday, October 

10 to Saturday, October 12, 2019, in Phoenix, Arizona. 
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This conference was focused on women in baseball, co-hosted by the International Women's Baseball Center, and held in conjunction 

with the Arizona Fall League, baseball's premier player development league. 

 

On Friday, guests heard talks from Stephanie Jarvis, Interim Director of Arizona State University's Sports Law & Business Program; 

and Elizabeth Benn, Coordinator of Labor, Diversity, and Baseball Development at MLB’s Office of the Commissioner. Michael 

Haupert of the University of Wisconsin-La Crosse gave a presentation on attendance and fan demand in the All-American Girls 

Professional Baseball League, while Callie Maddox of Miami University gave a presentation on the global growth of contemporary 

women’s baseball. Our Working in Baseball Panel featured Debbie Castaldo, Vice President, Corporate & Community Impact with 

the Arizona Diamondbacks and Executive Director of the Arizona Diamondbacks Foundation; and Jennifer Blatt, founder of the 

Women's Sports School and WISE Arizona who spent nearly 20 years in the Arizona Diamondbacks front office. 

 

Saturday was highlighted by a panel previewing the AFL Fall Stars Game with Meg Rowley, Managing Editor of FanGraphs; Eric 

Longenhagen, Lead Prospect Analyst at FanGraphs; and William Boor of MLB.com and MLBPipeline.com. We also heard 

from Bridget Binsbacher, Executive Director of the Cactus League. Rebecca Herman of Purdue University Global gave a presentation 

on the top women's baseball national teams in the world, and author/umpire Perry Barber spoke about baseball pioneer and visionary 

Maud Nelson. 

 

The conference concluded with the Fall Stars Game on Saturday evening at Salt River Fields at Talking stick. 

 

Frederick-Ivor Campbell 19th Century Base Ball Conference: The 11th annual Frederick Ivor-Campbell 19th Century Base Ball 

Conference was held April 26-27, 2019, at the Baseball Hall of Fame in Cooperstown, New York. 

 

The 2019 conference was highlighted by a keynote address from baseball historian Joanne Hulbert, along with a panel discussion on 

“The Birth of Baseball Cards” with John Thorn, Peter Devereaux, Tom Shieber, and Jeff Katz; a special presentation by Richard 

Hershberger on "The Evolution of Baseball Rules"; a Member Spotlight interview of Priscilla Astifan by Bob Bailey; plus book 

signings, research presentations, and a welcome dinner. 

 

SABR Seymour Medal: This award was presented at the Seymour Medal Banquet at the NINE Spring Training Conference held in 

Phoenix in March. The recipient of the 2020 award was Jeremy Beer, author of Oscar Charleston: The Life and Legend of Baseball’s 

Greatest Forgotten Player. The award honors the best book of baseball history or biography published in the preceding calendar year.  

SABR Day:  The 11th annual SABR Day on January 25, 2020 featured more than 50 events across North America as chapters 

gathered together to celebrate baseball history.  

Some highlights include:  

Members of the Cliff Kachline Chapter celebrated SABR Day at the Baseball Hall of Fame's Bullpen 

Theater in Cooperstown. The gathering included presentations from Hall of Fame Librarian Jim Gates on 

the Penny Marshall Sheet Music Collection (and a Bud Fowler song!), Collin Miller spoke about the history 

of baseball in Delaware County, and Tom Shieber, the Hall's Senior Curator, gave a presentation on Zee 
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nut/Home Run Kisses cards from a century ago and a milestone in baseball uniforms. 

 

The Bob Broeg SABR Chapter of St. Louis celebrated with Dr. Raymond Doswell, Vice President of 

Curatorial Services for the Negro Leagues Baseball Museum in Kansas City. His presentation was titled “A Whirling Demon: 

Jackie Robinson Steals Home & History.” 

 

The Northwest Chapter celebrated SABR Day at Driveline Baseball, which commits itself to being 

innovative as a data driven baseball player development program. They received a VIP tour of Driveline’s 

training facility, observed one-on-one training sessions, and then got a chance to talk baseball and ask 

questions to some of Driveline’s experts about their company and research.  

 

The Bob Davids Chapter gathered in Arlington, Virginia, and was joined by an array of interesting speakers. 

Mark Pankin presented a paper on BOOT (Batting Out Of Turn). Brian Engelhardt, covered the back story on Moe Berg, before 

he was a catcher or a spy.  Jesse Dougherty, a Nationals beat writer, talked about covering the World-Champion Washington 

Nationals. Paul Scimonelli gave a presentation on Joe Cambria (minor league manager and scout for Clark Griffith). Chris Segal, 

major league umpire, gave perspectives from behind the plate. Jerry Crasnick of the MLBPA (Major League Baseball Players 

Association) provided insights, to the extent he could, on the state of baseball.  

 

The success of SABR would not be possible without our members that make this a tremendous organization, the Board of Directors, 

our consultants, the excellent interns from the Walter Cronkite School of Journalism and Mass Communication at Arizona State 

University, and of course, our terrific staff in Phoenix. Special thanks to Deb Jayne (Membership and Events Director), Jacob 

Pomrenke (Director of Editorial Content), and Ben Rose (Director of Development). 
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SABR Board of Directors, June 1, 2020 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

President 

Mark Armour, Corvallis, OR 

 

Vice-President 

Leslie Heaphy, North Canton, OH 

 

Secretary 

Todd Lebowitz, Solon, OH 

 

Treasurer 

F. X. Flinn, Quechee, VT 

 

Directors 

Tyrone Brooks, Pittsburgh, PA 

Emily Hawks, Seattle, WA 

Allison Levin, St. Louis, MO 

Bill Nowlin, Cambridge, MA 

 

Incoming Director, 2020-22: 

Dan Levitt, Minneapolis, MN 

 

 

 

 

Historical List of Board Members 

Robert Allen  Bob Hoie Claudia Perry 

Paul Andresen  Tom Hufford Frank Phelps  

Mark Armour Bill Hugo  David Pietrusza  

Dick Beverage  Bill Humber Richard Puff  

Tyrone Brooks Fred Ivor-Campbell  Jim Riley 

Richard Burtt Lloyd Johnson  Emil Rothe  

Bill Carle  Rodney Johnson  Harry Rothgerber  

Richard Cramer  Tom Jozwik  Mark Rucker  

Kit Crissey  Cliff Kachline  Bob Ruland  

Marge Daniels  Jack Kavanagh  Rick Salamon  

L. Robert Davids  Todd Lebowitz Anthony Salazar  

Chris Dial Allison Levin Luke Salisbury  

Thomas C. Evans  Dan Levitt Art Schott  

F. X. Flinn  Len Levin Tom Shieber  

Paul Frisz  Randy Linthurst  Bill Shlensky  

Ron Gabriel  Phil Lowry  Joe Simenic  

Cappy Gagnon  Vern Luse  Eric Simonsen  

Vince Gennaro  Norman Macht Tal Smith  

Larry Gerlach  Skip McAfee Bob Soderman  

Steve Gietschier  Bob McConnell  Gene Sunnen  

Gary Gillette  John McCormack  Stew Thornley  

Dan Ginsburg  Andy McCue  Richard Topp  

Ray Gonzalez  Joe McGillen  Neal Traven  

Jerry Gregory  Ron Menchine  David Vincent 

Stan Grosshandler  Gene Murdock  David Voigt  

Bill Gustafson  Lois Nicholson  Ty Waterman 

Emily Hawks  Bill Nowlin  Fred Worth  

Leslie Heaphy  John Pardon Tom Zocco  

Paul Hirsch   
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SABR Chapter Reports and Chapter Leaders, June 1, 2020 

(All annual chapter reports received at the SABR office by June 1, 2020, have been included.)  

 

• See Appendix 1 

 

 

SABR Committee Reports and Committee Chairs, June 1, 2020 

(All annual committee reports received at the SABR office by June 1, 2020, have been included.)  

 

• See Appendix 2 

 

 
 
Awards Committee 

Andy Andres 
Rich Applegate 
Phil Bergen 
Tom Bradley 
Gary Cieradkowski 
Warren Corbett 
Amy Essington 
Bill Felber 
Jan Finkel 
Leslie Heaphy 

Chuck Hilty 
Bill Humber 
Ben Klein 
Tara Krieger 
Larry Lester 
Len Levin 
Larry Levine 
Larry McCray 
Andy McCue 
John McMurray 
Gary Sarnoff 
Stew Thornley 
 

Ad Hoc Committees 

Stephen Barnes- Tellers 
F.X. Flinn – Audit 
Emily Hawks – Audit 
Lorene Kennard - Nominating 
Richard Kirschner – Tellers 
Gary McIntosh – Audit 
Andrew Nadler – Audit 
Anthony Salazar - Nominating 
Kevin Schlinder – Tellers 
Clayton Trutor - Nominating 
 
 

Membership Ambassadors 

Coral Marshall Bender 

Ryan Brecker 

Michelle Freeman 

Katie Krall 

Tara Krieger 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Chartered Communities 

T. Scott Brandon 
D. Bruce Brown 
Josh Chetwynd 
Chris Dial 
Gregg Gaylord 
Gary Gillette 
Joe Gray 
Michael Lynch 
Michael McCullough 

 

 

Friends of SABR Committee 

Jeremy Beer 

Phil Bolda 

Dennis Degenhardt 

Dan Evans 

Ed Fong 

Jeanne Glazer 

Chris Kaempfer 

Dan Levitt 

Ernestine Miller 

Tom Tuttle 

Marlene Vogelsang 
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SABR’s Annual Meeting 
 

SABR considers the initial gathering of its founders on August 10, 1971, as its first Annual 

Meeting. All subsequent meetings/conventions have been numbered accordingly. In 2019, 

SABR 49 was held in San Diego, CA. The SABR Annual Meeting has gone through many 

changes. In the early days, members sat around and gave presentations to the other attendees 

on topics of interest to them. There were no time limits, and certainly no blind review of 

appropriate topics and level of research. Today, members are asked to submit abstracts that 

enter a blind review process and the Annual Meetings now include informative and 

entertaining presentations that reflect the wide range of SABR members' research interests. 

In addition to the oral research presentations, SABR members also are invited to make poster 

presentations.  

Highlights of SABR 49 included featured speakers Josh Stein, Randy Jones, Steve Garvey, 

Kurt Bevacqua, and Janet Marie Smith, along with a panel on early California baseball, and 

a game at Petco Park.     

The SABR Annual Meeting is the place for members to get together and share their love of 

the game. It is truly an experience that makes you want to come back year after year.  SABR 

50 has been scheduled for July 14-18, 2021 in Baltimore, MD.  

 

 

Year   City Attendees Keynote  

1971 Cooperstown NY 16 

1972 Washington DC 23 Chuck Hinton 

1973 Chicago IL 26 B. Elson, D. Malarcher 

1974 Philadelphia PA 40 Fred Lieb 

1975 Boston MA 64 Joe Dugan  
1976 Chicago IL 45 Lew Fonseca  

1977 Columbus OH 74 Johnny Bucha  

1978 Paramus NJ 81 Tony Lupien  

1979 Saint Louis MO 115 Mike Shannon  

1980 Los Angeles CA 85 Roy Smalley Jr.  
1981 Toronto ON 127 Panel Presentation  

1982 Baltimore MD 227 Sparky Anderson  

1983 Milwaukee WI 262 Hal Goodenough  

1984 Providence RI 350 Lou Gorman  

1985 Oakland CA 300 Roy Eisenhardt  
1986 Chicago IL 479 Bill Gleason  

1987 Washington DC 631 John Steadman  

1988 Minneapolis MN 340 Andy MacPhail  

1989 Albany NY 524 Bobby Brown  

1990 Cleveland OH 481 Sam McDowell  
1991 New York NY 405 Mel Allen  

1992 Saint Louis MO 485 Bing Devine  

1993 San Diego CA 350 Dick Williams  

1994 Arlington TX 405 Robin Roberts  

1995 Pittsburgh PA 451 Chuck Tanner  
1996 Kansas City MO 431 Steve Fehr  

1997 Louisville KY 440 Jim Bunning  

1998 San Mateo CA 437 Bill Rigney  

1999 Scottsdale AZ 400 Tom Henrich  

2000 West Palm Beach FL 302 Elden Auker  
2001 Milwaukee WI 574 Allan “Bud” Selig  

2002 Boston MA 712 Ted Williams Panel  

2003 Denver CO 494 Jim Evans  

2004 Cincinnati OH 644 Marvin Miller  

2005 Toronto ON 461 Paul Godfrey  
2006 Seattle WA 539 Jim Bouton  

2007 St. Louis MO 726 Joe Garagiola  

2008 Cleveland, OH 632 Ron Shapiro  

2009 Washington DC 664 Joshua Alkin  

2010 Atlanta GA 435 John Schuerholz 
2011 Long Beach CA 421 Scott Boras 

2012 Minneapolis MN 448 John Thorn 

2013   Philadelphia PA 709          Larry Bowa 

2014   Houston TX  540          Larry Dierker 

2015 Chicago IL                         660  Phil Rogers     

2016 Miami, FL                          477         Ballpark Panel 

2017 New York, NY                   806         Ballpark Panel 

2018  Pittsburgh, PA                    620 Ballpark Panel 

2019 San Diego, CA 418 Steve Garvey 
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SABR Awards 
 

SABR respects and values the contributions of individuals who have added to the historical record of the game. Every year, baseball writers and researchers 

add to our knowledge and understanding of baseball with quality scholarship in the form of books, articles, and a wide variety of other media. SABR presents 

four annual awards for specific research accomplishments among its six annual awards and two discretionary awards. The individuals and projects that follow 

are an example for current and future baseball researchers to follow as they expand our knowledge of baseball and achieve their own recognition for baseball 

scholarship.  

 

BOB DAVIDS AWARD  

The Bob Davids Award, first awarded in 1985, honors a SABR member of long standing (excepting paid member employees of SABR) who reflects the 

ingenuity, integrity, and self-sacrifice of the founder of SABR and who makes a significant contribution to the Society in such areas as administrative 

responsibility, original research, information exchange, or other voluntary and cooperative efforts in the best interests of baseball. It is considered to be 

SABR's highest honor. 

 The 2019 Bob Davids Award recipient is Bill Lamb. 
 

 
HENRY CHADWICK AWARD 
The Henry Chadwick Award was established in November 2009 to honor baseball's great researchers—historians, statisticians, annalists, and archivists—for 

their invaluable contributions to making baseball the game that links America’s present with its past. 

Apart from honoring individuals for the length and breadth of their contribution to the study and enjoyment of baseball, the Chadwick Award will educate the 

baseball community about sometimes little known but vastly important contributions from the game’s past and thus encourage the next generation of 

researchers. 

The contributions of nominees must have had public impact. This may be demonstrated by publication of research in any of a variety of formats: books, 

magazine articles, websites, etc. The compilation of a significant database or archive that has facilitated the published research of others will also be 

considered in the realm of public impact. 

 The 2020 recipients of the Henry Chadwick Award are: Michael Haupert, Thomas Shea, Tom Tango. 

 

DOUG PAPPAS RESEARCH AWARDS (first awarded 1993; as John Cox Award 1990-92)  

The Doug Pappas Award honors the best research presentation at the annual National Convention with a cash prize and a matching amount donated to SABR. 

One winner will be selected at each convention, and finalists will be named at the discretion of the award committee. It was renamed the Doug Pappas Award 

in 2004 after the tragic death of the 2000 winner, Doug Pappas.  

The award winners at SABR 49 were: 

 Oral presentation: "Baseball’s Most Confounding Rule." by Mark Pankin. 

 Poster presentation: "An Analysis of the Relationship Between Pitcher Size and UCL Tears." by Zachary Rewolinski. 
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SEYMOUR MEDAL (first awarded in 1996)  

The Seymour Medal recognizes the author(s) of the best book of baseball history or biography first published during the preceding calendar year. The award 

was named in honor of baseball historians Harold Seymour and Dorothy Seymour Mills. To be considered for the medal, a work must be the product of 

original research or analysis. The winning book shall significantly advance our knowledge of baseball and shall be characterized by understanding, factual 

accuracy, profound insight and distinguished writing. “History,” for the purposes of determining the eligibility of a book for Seymour Medal consideration, is 

understood as analytical nonfiction narrative. “Biography” is the history of a person or persons. No more than one Seymour Medal shall be given each year. 

If, in the judgment of the award committee, a worthy candidate cannot be found, the medal shall not be awarded.   

 The 2020 Seymour Medal is awarded to Oscar Charleston:The Life and Legend of Baseball’s Greatest Forgotten Player, by Jeremy Beer 

(University of Nebraska Press). 

 

MCFARLAND-SABR BASEBALL RESEARCH AWARD (awarded 1987-2000 as the Macmillan-SABR Baseball Research Award)  

The McFarland-SABR Baseball Research Award honors the author(s) of the best articles or papers, published or unpublished, on baseball history or 

biography completed during the preceding calendar year. Eligible works will include magazine and journal articles, previously unpublished chapters or 

articles in anthologies or other books with multiple authors, unpublished research papers and written versions of oral presentations. Authors honored for 

unpublished work may not later receive a SABR research award for that work (or work that is substantially the same) in published form.   

The 2020 McFarland-SABR Baseball Research Award winners are: 

 Emma Baccellieri, A Brief History of the Many Times Baseball Has Died, Sports Illustrated, August 29, 2019       

 Bill Staples Jr., Early Baseball Encounters in the West: The Yeddo Royal Japanese Troupe Play Ball in America, 1872, International Pastime, July 

18, 2019 

 Dan VanDeMortel, White Circles Drawn in Crayon, in The Polo Grounds: Essays and Memories in New York City’s Historic Ballpark, 1880-1963 

(McFarland and Co.) 

 

SABR BASEBALL RESEARCH AWARDS (first awarded in 1995)  

The SABR Baseball Research Award, formerly known as the Sporting News-SABR Baseball Research Award, honors those individuals whose outstanding 

research projects completed during the preceding calendar year have significantly expanded our knowledge or understanding of baseball. Eligible projects 

must be the product of original research or analysis and must significantly advance our knowledge of baseball. They must be characterized by factual 

accuracy and notable insight. Eligible projects will include, but not necessarily be limited to, research in statistics, statistical analysis and statistical 

compilation, and research in such diverse areas as advertising, architecture, bibliography, collectibles, economics, equipment, labor relations, sociology and 

technology. Research project may be of any length and, if published, may be published separately or as part of a larger work. Researchers honored for 

unpublished work may not later receive a SABR research award for that work (or work that is substantially the same) in published form. 

The 2020 SABR Baseball Research Award winners are: 

 Cesar Brioso, Last Seasons in Havana: The Castro Revolution and the End of Professional Baseball in Cuba (University of Nebraska Press)      

 Roberta J. Newman, Here’s the Pitch: The Amazin, True, New, and Improved Story of Baseball and Advertising (University of Nebraska Press)      

 Christopher Phillips, Scouting and Scoring: How We Know What We Know about Baseball (Princeton University Press) 
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RON GABRIEL AWARD (first awarded in 2012)  

The Ron Gabriel Award honors the author(s) of the best research, published or unpublished, on the subject of the Brooklyn Dodgers completed during the 

preceding calendar year. Eligible works include but are not limited to magazine and journal articles, previously unpublished chapters or articles in anthologies 

or other books with multiple authors, unpublished research papers, written versions of oral presentations, books, databases and websites. If the committee is 

unable to find a suitable award candidate, the prize money will be awarded to support the permanent exhibit on the Dodgers at the Brooklyn Historical 

Society. Ron Gabriel (1941-2009), a native of Brooklyn, New York, and longtime resident of Bethesda, Maryland, was a former Vice President of SABR and 

instrumental in establishing the Bob Davids Chapter, which serves the Washington-Baltimore region. He was founder and president of the Brooklyn Dodger 

Fan Club, and a charter elected member of the Brooklyn Dodger Hall of Fame. Gabriel, who earned his Ph.D. in Human Resource Management from 

American University, was a retired U.S. Government executive, having served with the Postal Service Management Institute, the Department of Defense and 

the General Services Administration. 

 The 2020 winner of the Ron Gabriel Award is The Final Game at Ebbets Field by Noel Hynd (Red Cat Tales).  

 

 

LARRY RITTER BOOK AWARD (DEADBALL ERA COMMITTEE) 

Each year, SABR’s Deadball Era Committee presents the Larry Ritter Book Award to recognize the best new book or books primarily set in the Deadball Era 

that was published during the previous calendar year. The Award is presented during the committee’s meeting at the annual SABR convention. The 2020 

selection committee was made up of Mark Dugo, David Fleitz, Ben Klein, Craig Lammers, John McMurray, Mark Pattison, and Doug Skipper (chair). 

The 2020 winners of the Larry Ritter Award are:  

 Charles DeMotte, James T. Farrell and Baseball: Dreams and Realism on Chicago’s South Side (University of Nebraska Press) 

 Jeremy Beer, Oscar Charleston: The Life and Legend of Baseball’s Greatest Forgotten Player (University of Nebraska Press) 
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Membership Report  
 

As of June 1, 2020, SABR’s current 

membership stands at 5,781 This figure is an 

increase of more than 7% year over year and is 

the first year membership has seen a single year 

increase since 2015.  Much of the growth may 

be attributed to students and young 

professionals, as these groups now account for 

nearly 500 members.  New membership 

continues to a strength; of current members, 

1,163 have joined SABR in the last 12 months, 

which is consistent with recent history. 

The SABR membership continues to be well 

educated and professionally diverse. Educators, 

lawyers, doctors, and accountants are well-

represented in the SABR membership, as are 

writers and editors. Fourteen current members 

joined in the initial year of 1971 and the 

organization has members that joined in every 

year since its inception. SABR has an 

international presence with members in 26 

countries.  The membership in the United States 

is centered in the Northeast and Midwest, but 

the membership is spread out throughout the 

country and includes sizable numbers of 

members located in Arizona, California, 

Colorado, Texas, and Washington state.   

Current Members,  

 by Membership Type 

   

Standard:  2,910 

Senior:   2,223 

Student:  277 

Young Professional: 212 

Five Year:  92 

Family:   27 

Lifetime:  26 

Organization:  14 

 

  

Current Members,  

by U.S. State/Territory 

AK 1 MS 18 

AL 38 MT 5 

AR 32 NC 106 

AZ 176 ND 5 

CA 577 NE 22 

CO 143 NH 29 

CT 91 NJ 192 

DC 37 NM 24 

DE 28 NV 25 

FL 217 NY 474 

GA 98 OH 296 

GU 0 OK 22 

HI 9 OR 51 

IA 50 PA 307 

ID 10 PR 10 

IL 298 RI 42 

IN 74 SC 60 

KS 41 SD 7 

KY 57 TN 65 

LA 31 TX 305 

MA 253 UT 14 

MD 220 VA 232 

ME 27 VT 20 

MI 145 WA 144 

MN 131 WI 118 

MO 103 WV 9 

  WY 2 

Current Members,  

 by Country 

United States 5,491 

Canada 187 

United Kingdom 23 

Japan 22 

Australia 13 

Taiwan 6 

Germany 6 

Italy  5 

Mexico 5 

France 3 

Switzerland 3 

Denmark 2 

South Korea 2 

Sweden 2 

Brazil 1 

Columbia 1 

Costa Rica 1 

Cuba 1 

Czech Republic 1 

Dominican Rep. 1 

Ireland 1 

Israel 1 

New Zealand 1 

Philippines 1 

Spain 1 

Switzerland 1 

Venezuela 1 
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Treasurer’s Report: 2019 Results and 2020 Forecast 
 

SABR continues to enjoy growing financial strength.  Two consecutive years of meaningful year-end surplus have further expanded our reserves, while Mark 

Rucker’s gift of his substantial photo archive accounts for much of the balance sheet increase in 2019. This archive will begin to generate revenue for SABR 

down the line, as will the additions of the Weiss questionnaires and TSN cards to Ancestry.  

 

The challenges SABR faces due to the current pandemic are not unique, and we have made the necessary adjustments to ensure the organization's stability, 

which are reflected in the 2020 Forecast.  We cut expenses significantly and were able to obtain Payroll Protection Program funds. Dues are exceeding 

expectations and donors have stepped up in recognition of the revenue gap created by the lack of the annual convention. 

 

I have provided a 5-year average along with the value of a single standard deviation for our operating budget items this year. Previously I have provided Year 

over Year, and Year over 5 Year, changes but given the unusual forecast this year those numbers were not instructive. 

 

This summer I will be working with our accounting firm to adjust our fixed asset valuations. The addition of the Rucker archive flagged the need to revisit 

these items, something we have not done since the move to Phoenix. You can expect these adjustments to show up in the 2020 financials this time next year, 

although I suspect the impact on the balance sheet will be minimal as new assets take the place of old (for example, the Weiss materials coming in and the 

microfilm collection being written down). 

 

If you have any questions or suggestions, or wish to learn more, please feel free to contact me. 

 

F. X. Flinn 

Treasurer, Society for American Baseball Research 

m:802-369-0069 e:fxflinn@gmail.com 
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Philanthropy  
SABR began an annual campaign to solicit donations from members during the 1993-1994 renewal drive. That first campaign raised just over $5,000. Every 

subsequent year has seen members and friends continue to support SABR through their time and donations.  From January 1, 2019 through December 31, 

2019, SABR donations are in excess of $167,000 – the most in organizational history.  It is the 12th consecutive $50,000+ year. 

In 2004, SABR adopted a more formal process to recognize its donors, revamping its gift levels and seeking more appropriate ways to recognize those who 

contribute money beyond annual dues. In 2019, SABR created the position of Director of Development to lead the organization’s philanthropic efforts.  In 

doing so, the Friends of SABR platform was launched. 

In 2019, in conjunction with the addition of a Director of Development, the Friends of SABR Committee was created.  This Committee has worked to 

identify members who could collectively “open doors” to donors and provide advice and counsel in the identification, cultivation, and solicitation of 

expanded funding sources, as well as help to create infrastructure and drive strategy for SABR’s philanthropic efforts.  The goal of the Friends of SABR 

Committee and SABR staff was to create a culture of philanthropy within the organization, rooted in gratitude and inclusivity. 

Through the work of the Friends of SABR Committee, a development dashboard of Key Performance Indicators was developed.  The dashboard was created 

to aggregate data and assess year-over-year performance in total annual giving (unrestricted and restricted donations), participation - the number of unique 

donors and the percentage of SABR members involved in philanthropy, the median and average donation, and the number of Legacy Circle members.  In 

2019, SABR achieved its’ most successful year in each of these categories, including over $167,000 in annual giving, 571 unique donors, 11% of members 

donating, $100 median gift and $293 average donation, and 17 members in the Legacy Circle. 

Most of the participation in philanthropy was attributed to the Publications Patron Campaign and the annual End of Year Campaign. The Publications Patron 

Campaign, which raised $50,000, was developed in an effort to preserve and share baseball history by reading and donating SABR publications. Gifts were 

used to help grow and transform the future of SABR publications, including SABR’s traditional books and research journals, the expansion and improvement 

of SABR.org, and the launch of SABRcast with Rob Neyer.  The End of Year Campaign was the most successful campaign in the history of SABR, with 450 

members contributing over $88,000 in total. 

SABR Giving Circles  

SABR’s mission is to foster the study, discussion, and understanding of all aspects of baseball.  In order to fulfill this mission, we rely not only on member 

dues but also gifts from our generous supporters.   

Through their membership in a SABR Giving Circle, these supporters expand our capacity to engage in the three pillars of SABR’s work: research, 

preservation and scholarship. They help us realize our vision of becoming the essential community for the world of baseball. 

You can become a Friend of SABR by giving as little as $10 per month or by making a one-time gift of $1,000 or more. When you do so, you will be 

inducted into a community of passionate baseball fans dedicated to supporting SABR’s work.   

Friends of SABR receive the following benefits: annual Friends of SABR Commemorative Lapel Pin, recognition in This Week in SABR, SABR.org, and the 

SABR Annual Report, access to the Friends of SABR Annual Convention VIP donor event, and invitations to exclusive Friends of SABR events 
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SABR On-Deck Circle 

Support SABR’s mission to foster the study, discussion, and understanding of all aspects of baseball.  Get in the SABR On-Deck Circle, and help SABR 

become the essential community for the world of baseball.  Your support will build capacity around all things SABR, including publications, website content, 

podcast development, and community growth. 

A monthly gift is deducted from your bank account or charged to a credit card until you tell us to stop. No more email, mail, or phone reminders. 

Research Circle 

Baseball research and recognition of the research is the pillar upon which SABR was founded almost 50 years ago.  Our 32 research committees represent a 

diverse spectrum of interests, including the BioProject Committee, Baseball and the Arts Research Committee, Statistical Analysis Research Committee, and 

many more. 

Preservation Circle 

A core function of SABR is to preserve baseball history and baseball research materials for future generations. SABR’s work in preserving baseball history is 

reflected in our grave marker projects, led by committees that locate 19th Century and Negro League player gravesites and adorn them with headstones, as 

well as the Minor League Player Database, Major League Baseball Home Run Log, and much more. 

Scholar Circle 

Ernie Harwell, the late Detroit Tigers broadcaster, said: “SABR is the Phi Beta Kappa of baseball, providing scholarship which the sport has long needed. . . . 

An excellent way for all of us to add to our enjoyment of the greatest game."  SABR promotes the understanding of the game of baseball through the Baseball 

Research Journal, events like the SABR Analytics Conference, and the Jerry Malloy Negro League Conference, and through groups such as the Negro 

Leagues Research Committee, Women in Baseball Research Committee, and the Educational Resources Committee. 

Future of the Game Circle 

Future of the Game Circle members play a special role in ensuring the future of SABR by providing support for membership growth and student scholarships. 

Your participation in the Future of the Game Circle will help SABR develop networking opportunities for students aspiring to work in baseball.   

The Board of Directors, Friends of SABR Committee, and SABR staff are extremely grateful to the individuals, foundations, corporations and others listed 

here who have made contributions in the period between January 1, 2019 and December 31, 2019.  SABR thanks all of its donors for their loyal support in 

2019. Their names appear on the following pages, arranged by the size of their donation to SABR. The investment each and every donor has made to SABR 

helps to ensure its future and fulfillment of its mission. 
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Bequests and Creation of a Legacy Circle 

 

The Legacy Circle members support the long-term sustainability of SABR and its’ mission to foster the study, discussion, and understanding of all aspects of 

baseball.  The exploration and preservation of baseball history is cultivated through support from the Legacy Circle.  This group of donors is comprised of 

those who are seeking to leave a legacy by remembering SABR in their estate planning. Currently, the Legacy Circle includes: 

 

Lowell Blaisdell* 

Steven G. Breen* 

Joe Favano*  

Ron Gabriel*  

John Hancock  

William Hickman 

George Hilton* 

Chuck Hilty* 

John Infanger* 

Douglas Jacobs 

William B. James 

Jim Karn* 

Bob McConnell* 

John Pardon* 

Elizabeth Schlappi 

Neal Traven 

Marlene Vogelsang 

John Zajc 

*Deceased 

 

You are Important to Us 
 

Although every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy and completeness of this annual report, we realize that errors may have occurred. If your name 

has been omitted, misspelled, incorrectly listed, or you do not want your name published on our online version, please accept our sincere apologies and notify 

us of the discrepancy so that we may correct our records. Contact Ben Rose at (602) 496-1465 or brose@sabr.org. 

 

 

 



 

Society for American Baseball Research Annual Report  23 

  

Future of  

the Game Circle  

Joe Favano 

Bill Nowlin 

Fay Vincent 

Tony Yoseloff 

 

 

Scholar Circle  

Jeanne Glazer 

  

Preservation Circle  

Edward Fong 

Emily Hawks 

 

Research Circle 

Stephen Barnes 

Jeremy Beer 

Lynn Bevill 

Phillip Bolda 

Bernard Campbell 

Charles Crutchfield III, MD 

Jon Daniels 

John Dewan 

Ed Edmonds 

Rob Fitts 

Sean Forman 

Vince Gennaro 

David Hughes 

Jeff Jaech 

Christopher Kaempfer 

Daniel Levitt 

Peter Marcus 

Paul Moorhead 

Andrew North 

Gary Olson 

Pete Palmer 

David Paulson 

William Rogers 

Thomas Rogers 

Mike Romano 

Janet Marie Smith 

Steve Steinberg 

Mark Sternman 

John Thorn 

Marlene Vogelsang 

MJ Volkovitsch 

Jeffrey Wood 

Friends of  

SABR Circle 

Dean Abelon 

Kim Agan 

Arthur Ahrens 

Charles Alexander 

Mark Armour 

Alan Augenstein 

Joseph Auslander 

Robert Axelrod 

John Azevedo 

Lon Babby 

Lawrence Baldassaro 

James Ball 

Bill Ballew 

Ed Baranoski 

Perry Barber 
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Robert Barrier 

John Bauer 

Jonah Beer 

Michael Bender 

Barry Bengtsson 

Harvey Berger 

Michael Berry 

Thomas Biblewski 

Dick Bily 

Marianne Biskup 

Thomas Blankley 

David Bohmer 

Terry Bohn 

Mark Bonino 

Benita Boxerman 

Steve Braccini 

Thomas Bradley 

Ryan Brecker 

Michael Broe 

Steve Brown 

Thomas Brown 

Robert Brown 

Joseph Buckley 

John Burbridge 

Scott Bush 

Jeff Cain 

Ken Carrano 

Angel Castillo 

Anthony Cavender 

Dennis Christensen 

Ralph Christian 

Thomas Chuey 

Irwin Chusid 

Karl Cicitto 

Jonathan Clemente 

Rodger Coauette 

Richard Coiner 

Robert Cole 

Vincent Comparato 

Warren Corbett 

Ryan Corry 

Peter Cottrell 

Robert Crotty 

Richard Cuicchi 

E. Stephen Cuinerd 

Ted Curtis 

Bradley Curtis 

Debbi Dagavarian-Bonar 

Chris Dahl 

Stephen Daniels 

James Dayboch 

Susan Dellinger 

Richard Dempsey 

Frank DeSantis 

Bob Dorrill 

Reid Duffy 

Mark Dugo 

Dennis Duquette 

Ron Elliott 

Elena Elms 

Vern Engbar 

Jonathan Epstein 

Barbara Erion 

Donald Etheridge 

John Fain 

James Finke 

Jan Finkel 

Diane Firstman 

Kenneth Fischer 

Scott Fischthal 

David Fleitz 

Jack Flynn 

Adam Foldes 

Charlemagne Fouche 

Steve Friedman 

Greg Gajus 

Michael Gallichio 

Robert Garratt 

Gregg Gaylord 

Gloria Getty 

Roger Godin 
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Irv Goldfarb 

Alan Goldhammer 

Doron Goldman 

Geoffrey Gonsher 

John Gottko 

John Graf 

Larry Gramling 

Frederick Grandchamp 

Steven Greenes 

Mary Griswold 

Noah Gross 

Steve Hamburg 

Richard Hansen 

Timothy Harner 

Jeff Hauer 

Leslie Heaphy 

Kent Henderson 

William Hickman 

Brenda Himrich 

Karen Holleran 

David Holtz 

Tom Hufford 

James Hughes 

Rick Huhn 

Joanne Hulbert 

Martin Jatlow 

Dave Jerome 

Anne Keene 

Harry Keller 

Robert Kenney 

Lloyd Kepple 

Thomas Kern 

Mike Kerry 

Larry Kieran 

Matthew Kikkert 

Roger Klein 

Michael Klitsch 

Steven Klugman 

Mary Knox 

Robert Kramp 

George Kruse 

Jeffrey Kutler 

Bill Lamb 

Steven Landau 

Robert Lang 

Christopher Lanski 

Jan Larson 

William Larson 

Thomas Larwin 

Steven Lauer 

Jane Leavy 

Todd Lebowitz 

Bob LeMoine 

Harry Lesser 

Lewis Levey 

Allison Levin 

Leonard Levin 

Ira Levine 

Michael Levine 

Henry Levy 

John Liepa 

Dennis Link 

David Low 

Tim Luca 

Joseph Luchok 

William Luzader 

Peter MacPhail 

Robert Mains 

Peter Mancuso 

Richard Maniglia 

Eliza Marone 

Daniel Massey 

Richard Masson 

Janet Mathistad 

Robert Mayer 

Charles McCarty 

Thomas McCauley 

Larry McCray 

Andy McCue 

Gary McIntosh 

Richard McIntosh 
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William McMahon 

Jeff Meder 

Roberta Mendonca 

Gregory Metzger 

Sheldon Miller 

Marilyn Miller 

David Mitchell 

John Mitchell 

Frank Mooney 

Christopher Moyer 

Steve Murphy 

Jim Myers 

Tad Myre 

Gary Nayh 

Case Nelson 

David Newman 

Andrew Noe 

Nicholas Novosel 

Trent O’Brien 

Nelson Okino 

Steve Oppenheimer 

Jeff Orner 

Mark Pankin 

Robert Parham 

Virgilio Partida 

David Pearson 

Laura Peebles 

Gregg Pericich 

Todd Peterson 

Chris Petroff 

Greg Petty 

Terry Phelps 

Pat Philips 

Peter Pierce 

David Polich 

Mel Poplock 

Lou Profurno 

Kent Putnam 

Allen Quimby 

Patrick Ray 

Samuel Reich 

Carl Rhoads 

Carl Rogan 

C. Paul Rogers III 

Stephen Roney 

James Rook 

Jonathan and Wendy Rose 

Benjamin Rose 

Harry Rothgerber 

Thomas Ruane 

Bob Russon 

Robert Ruzzo 

William Ryczek 

Ruth Sadler 

Jay Samuel 

Gary Sarnoff 

Robert Sawyer 

Richard Schabowski 

Matthew Schaedler 

Steven Schmitt 

Douglas Schoppert 

Jeff Schwartz 

Jason Schwartz 

John Schwarz 

John Scott 

Anthony Segreti 

Robert Shelton 

Blake Sherry 

Thomas Shrimplin 

Brent Shyer 

Lynda Singer 

Steve Sisto 

Curt Smith 

David Smith 

Hal Smith, Jr. 

Mark Souder 

Lyle Spatz 

John Stahl 

Alex Stais 

Joel Sternberg 

W.B. Steverson 
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Rick Swift 

Larry Taylor 

Mervyn Taylor 

Buddy Thomas 

Joseph Thompson 

Joyce Thompson 

Stew Thornley 

Thomas Thress 

Bill Tiedeman 

John Tierney 

Kenn Tomasch 

Richard B. Tourangeau 

Neal Traven 

Stephen Turner 

Thomas Tuttle 

Erik Twist 

Paul Vastola 

David Vaught 

David Vondle 

David Walowitz 

Ronald Weaver 

Mike Webber 

Steve Weiss 

Mark Wendling 

Robert Whelan 

Kent Whitaker 

Paul White 

Susan White 

Matthew Whitehorn 

J.R. Wildridge 

John Williams 

Phil Williams 

Chris Williams 

Beach Wires 

Robert Wright 

Steve Wulf 

Mark Yecies 

Jack Zerby 

Don Zminda 

Thomas Zocco 

Larry Zorn 

 

SABR Donors  

Ernie Accorsi 

Jody Ackerman 

Bruce Adams 

Ron Adams 

David Alvarez 

Robert Amberg 

Edwin Anderson 

Kirk Arnott 

Dennis Auger 

James Baker 

Jack Bales 

Ed Barbini 

Keith Barnes 

James Beck 

Rev. Gerald Beirne 

Tom Bergstrom 

Robert Bluthardt 

Richard Boe 

Maurice Bouchard 

Gary Box 

Bruce Boxdorfer 

Thomas Breen 

Bruce Brown 

Ron Brown 

Edward Brown 

Joseph Buell 

Dan Busby 

Edmund Campbell 

John Carvalho 

Robert Chan 

Leander Collin 

Frank Collins 

Peter Coolbaugh 

Gary Coon 

Ray Corio 

Jeremiah Coughlan 

Peter Craig 

Herbert Crehan 
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Tom Crisp 

John Cullinane 

James Currie 

David Curtoys 

Sidney Davis 

Bob Davis 

Richard Davis 

Time Deale 

Phillip Dixon 

William Dowell 

Marvin Drake 

Chris Eckes 

Lewis Edgers 

Vernona Elms 

Alan Epstein 

John Farley 

David Fenko 

Bruce Fleming 

F.X. Flinn 

James Forr 

Charles Fracchia 

John Gaffney 

Thomas Galligan 

James Gangawere 

Edward Gardner 

Gordon Gattie 

Roy Gedat 

Campbell Gibson 

Robert Godwin 

Robert Gold 

Steven Goldstein 

Dennis Goldstein 

Gene Gomes 

Robert Gregory 

Charles Grijalba 

Ron Haas 

Judson Hamlin 

Roger Hammond 

Steven Hannigan 

David Hartmann 

James Hawking 

John Heiselman 

Daniel Helpingstine 

Joseph Helyar 

Peter Henrici 

Paul Hensler 

Gary Hess 

Mick Hickok 

John Paul Hill 

Rockwell Hoffman 

Gary Hoffman 

James Holl 

Harry Holland 

James Holt 

Mark Hunter 

Alma Ivor-Campbell 

Francis Jackson 

Daniel Jacobs 

Mark Johnson 

Jane Johnston 

Rick Jones 

Jim Kaplan 

Jeff Katz 

Charles Kimberly 

Roger Kinney 

Thomas Knosby 

Andrew Kraus 

Tara Krieger 

Jeremy Krock 

Don Lagomarsino 

Thomas Lee 

Larry Lester 

Kevin Lester 

Charles Lavihn 

Lawrence Levine 

Hi Lewis 

James Libbin 

Timothy Liljeberg 

Jack Lindung 

John Lord 

Mike Luery 
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Jim Lurie 

Peter Lutz 

David Mack 

Ted Markus 

Ken Melley 

Thomas Merrick 

Ernestine Miller 

John Milner 

Trenton Morton 

Thomas Mullen 

Anthony Nazzario 

Linda Nichols 

James Odenkirk 

Joye Ogrodowski 

Jon Ohman 

Ralph Olliges, Jr. 

Gene Oppenheim 

James Overmyer 

Dwight Oxley 

Craig Patterson 

John Pawlak 

Steve Perry 

Victor Piacentile 

Donald Plavnick 

Matt Polka 

Mark Pollak 

Peter Poulos 

Jason Reeves 

Bruce Reznick 

Ned Ribback 

Mark Richardson 

Roger Rickmon 

Steven Roscoe 

Michael Rosenwasser 

Phillip Ross 

Charles Roussel 

Bob Rutishauser 

Michael Sass, Jr. 

Jeff Schatzki 

John Schleppi 

Kenneth Schmeichel 

Harry Schoger 

Jeffrey Self 

Jack Selzer 

Andrew Sharp 

Shoeless Joe Jackson Baseball Library 

Richard Shook 

Ira Siegel 

Phillip Sienko 

David Silverstein 

Warren Simpson 

William Simpson 

Mike Skoog 

Linda Skory 

Edward Small 

Richard Smiley 

Mark Soczek 

Art Springsteen 

Bill Sproule 

Joseph Stanton 

Rosilyn Stearnes-Brown 

Charles Stein 

Karen Stephens 

David Stinson 

Thomas Stone 

Wesley Story 

Jim Stringfellow 

Richard Subrizio 

Emma Sullivan 

Henry Summer 

Michael Tedesco 

Thomas Thompson 

Craig Thompson 

Don Thompson 

Steve Thompson 

Crofty Thorp 

David Tofani 

Wayne Towers 

Ralph Turner 

Hans Van Slooten 

Jay Walker 
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Thomas Wallace 

Dennis Walls 

Pete Walsh 

Ty Waterman 

Thomas Watson 

Steve West 

Michael Wheat 

Leanna White 

Charles Wilkins 

Frank Williams 

Robert Wilson 

Peter Winske 

Galen Wiser 

Mike Worley 

Peter Yee 

William Young 

John Zajc 

Patrick Zazzi 

Kalvin Zitterkorb 

David Zweifel 
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History 
 

The Society for American Baseball Research has come a long way since 16 individuals met around two tables at the National Baseball Library in 

Cooperstown, New York, on August 10, 1971. SABR has grown to nearly 6,000 members and added research committees, regional groups, and a variety 

of other membership services. Once “SABR Who?” was a familiar question. Today, nearly all baseball publications make some reference to SABR or 

SABR members. Professional baseball executives and media are well aware of the collective expertise and talents of SABR members. Slowly, but surely, 

more and more general baseball fans are learning about SABR.  

SABR was the brainchild of L. Robert “Bob” Davids of Washington DC. For many years, starting in 1951, he contributed freelance articles to  

The Sporting News. When The Sporting News discontinued statistical-history types of articles in the mid-1960s, Davids sought another outlet for his 

avocations and launched a four-page newsletter, “Baseball Briefs.” The initial response to the publication spawned the idea of forming an organization of 

researchers, and in March 1971, he sent letters to approximately 40 “statistorians” around the country asking for expression of interest in forming a 

research group. The 16 willing and able to meet in Cooperstown formulated the Society’s objectives, its name and acronym. The essential constitutional 

objectives of SABR are to foster the study of baseball, stimulate interest in baseball, establish an accurate historical account of baseball and disseminate 

baseball information.  

 

 

 

Participants at SABR’s first meeting on  

August 10, 1971 at the National Baseball Library in 

Cooperstown, New York. Back row (left to right): Neil 

Campbell, Bill Haber, Keith Sutton, Dan Dischley, 

Dan Ginsburg, Tom Hufford, and Ray Nemec. Front 

row (left to right): Cliff Kachline, Ray Gonzalez, Bill 

Gustafson, Joe Simenic, Paul Frisz, Tom Shea, Bob 

McConnell, John Pardon, and Bob Davids. Campbell, 

almost hidden behind Kachline, was a visitor at the 

meeting. Pat McDonough is the only founding SABR 

member not pictured. 

 
 

 

 

For more on SABR's Organizational History, visit SABR.org/history 


